
9. Rent-Seeking And Competition 
Policy

This chapter revisits some of the economic and legal issues in competition
and antitrust policy and attempts to explore the overlap between those issues
and public choice theory. The previous chapter outlined the classic rent-
seeking arguments. However, as an applied concept, rent-seeking does not
enjoy a great deal of application. That could change, if the economic analysis
in competition and antitrust cases were to revert to a computation of measures
of competitive harm. The primary contribution of rent-seeking is in the
measure of the social cost of monopoly power, the raison d’etre of
competition and antitrust analysis.

There are many public choice insights that could be better deployed in the
assessment and evaluation of alleged breaches of competition legislation.
Quite apart from the application of rent-seeking, there is also the application
of capture theory in evaluating the behaviour of regulators. In this chapter, we
shall focus on a different avenue of research, the computation of rents per se
and the evaluation of harm to competition. From a policy perspective, our
focus includes the impact of monopoly practices on the consumer, the
behaviour of firms in the market and the impact of regulation on society vis-
a-viseconomic growth.

The approach adopted in this chapter is one that redefines the structure of
a market and considers the behaviour of the firm in a dynamic and evolving
market cycle. The approach is not entirely new. Schumpeter (1942), for
example, in his writings had discussed the concept of ‘destructive
competition’ and advocated the notion of transient monopolies. If harm to
competition is maximised in a transient monopoly market then, arguably,
harm is transient. Most industries go through competitive cycles, as firms
innovate and expand and cope with the many uncertainties peculiar to their
business. 

The history of European agriculture, for example, is a history of structural
change. The change is evident today in the new century with competition in
the supply chain and the partial abandonment of price guarantee mechanisms.
Likewise, the reorganisation of public utilities across Europe has created an
outcome where private monopolies are supplanting, with government
approval, once public state-owned monopolies. The re-adjustment of
agriculture and the public utilities to competition is simultaneously a
defensive and an offensive affair, a reaction to preceding events and an



anticipation of future developments. While a dispute between farmers and
other agents in the supply chain, can be about the redistribution of profits in
the supply chain of agriculture, any dispute in the public v private monopoly
dichotomy is more inspired by the philosophy of less government. However,
the driver of that philosophy is more profits. The outcome, however, in both
cases is more likely to be more rent-seeking.

RENTS & PROFITS

There is one area in particular, wherein a rent-seeking analysis could improve
the arguments and it is in the resolution of disputes between a buyer-
monopsonist and a supplier-monopolist, the classic bilateral monopoly
situation. Competition law is not the arbiter of disputes about the
redistribution of profits (rents). The national competition agencies are neither
the arbiters of what is effectively a dispute over rents nor the arbiters on the
profit margin. But in a political environment, where competition issues are
intricately linked with political outcomes, national competition agencies may
be dragged unwittingly into a dispute, which has the hallmarks of a seller-
buyer dispute. 

A buyer-seller dispute in a market is not dissimilar to wage disputes
between employer and employee where competition issues do not really merit
attention. Rent redistribution ought not to be within the realm of competition
policy. There is legal redress in contract law, vide our earlier discussion in
Chapter 5. Since the objective of competition law is to focus on the standard,
harm to competition, and since harm arises when firms set prices at non-
competitive levels, it behoves competition agencies to import the analysis of
rent-seeking into their assessments. 

Competitive Cycles

Real competition holds the promise of lower prices although we tend to think
only in terms of lower prices to the consumer. Although the objective of
competition policy is to examine prices, the resolution of a dispute on prices
is seldom primarily about lower prices to consumers. In setting out the
important questions to be asked about profitability, productivity, and cost-
structure and changes in market share, it is also imperative in any assessment
of a prices dispute, that robust answers are provided with reference to the
history of the industry and its present structure and to establish, and by
weighing the answers, to arrive at a presumption about the industry’s
performance. Public choice can help in arriving at a set of presumptions.

The Economics of Public Choice2



It is a widespread view that competition policy and law, provided they
indeed lead to more competition, will serve the interests of the consumers and
thus the general public. If harm to competition is minimised, competition
policy would have achieved its objective. This might seem plausible, but as
consumers can only take advantage of what the market has to offer, some
commentators, Bork (1978), had argued that the consumer-argument in favour
of competition represents a simple miscalculation. Competitiveness or
producer power has an equal weight:

“The [antitrust] law’s mission is to preserve, improve and reinforce the powerful
economic mechanisms that compel businesses to respond to consumers [p91]”.

During the Great Depression in the US, when many industries were
struggling, the Court permitted a cartel agreement to help a group of coal
firms make larger profits than otherwise would have been possible. In
Appalachian Coals Inc v US288 US 332 (1933), the Court seemed to deviate
from the goal of consumer welfare in order to achieve the goal of producer
welfare. Appalachian Coalsacknowledged the impact of the Great
Depression, it was a brave judgement, it challenged the question on whether
to give weight to the well being of producers as well asconsumers. That
question has created a tension that runs through the history of antitrust down
to the present day.

The Real Competitive Price

In McNutt & Doherty (1992, p18) the likely pitfalls on an over-emphasis on
levels of price per se in competition analysis was alluded to in the context of
applying microeconomic theory to cases. Haggling and bargaining is the sine
qua nonof many markets. It is also the sine qua nonof an ‘oligopsony’
market, the term used by economists for a market where there are a few
monopsony-buyers and suppliers. The agricultural industry in Europe, for
example, has evolved into an oligopsony as indeed has the evolving pan-
European retail network of supermarkets and hyperstores. In the haggling
world of agriculture, the monopsony-buyers – supermarkets, co-ops, dairies
and meat processors - seek the lower price in what is effectively a bilateral
exchange. They seek the lower price, ironically, in order to remain
competitive, that is, to allow them in turn, be in a position to offer relatively
lower competitive prices than their rivals, to end-users and consumers, while
retaining a profit margin. 

In assessing harm to competition in any market, the following central
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question has to be answered: what is the level of real competitive price? For
the consumer is it 22p for a litre of milk or £1.23 for a pound of fillet steak?
We simply cannot say. However if we rephrase the question and ask: is £1.05
too higha price for a litre of milk, the answer unambiguously would be in the
affirmative. But against what standard is £1.05 “too high”? The standard is an
unknown real competitive price that has to be (theoretically at least) lower
(and in this example, lower than £1.05). 

This type of argument is rather circular and can be challenged by
considering a public choice perspective that focused on two key issues viz (i)
the proposition that competition is but an assumption, and (ii) in the real
world there is a competition standard of a ‘not unreasonable’ price. Suffice to
say that the proposition that competition is but an assumption has been
discussed elsewhere, McNutt (1998). Economics has been plagued not so
much by the ‘unobservability’ of the processes from which its claims are
derived - for example, perfect competition, the competitive price - but that
observations have indicated that the processes were not there. 

In applying a standard of a ‘not unreasonable’ price, it is important to
remember that consumers are sovereign in their choice and if they prefer a
lower price than the price on offer, they have the choice to shop elsewhere.
Suppliers of an input, have to bargain with the buyers. Any dispute arising
would have all the hallmarks of a bargaining failure. It is the sellers v the
buyers. The latter want lower prices and the farmers want higher prices. The
sellers eventually realise that success in the market requires robust bargaining
skills to determine the final price. Legal redress is also an option and it may
take the form of cartel allegations.

Cartels and Competitive Harm

Are allegations of a cartel in an industry always sustainable? In replying, one
has to recognise that there has to be some negotiation on prices in a market;
isn’t it rational in an evolving market where negotiation is crucial, for a
situation to arise whereby the buyers simply offer a lower price to the seller?
And the outcome that their lower prices are all the same is no more evidence,
beyond a reasonable doubt, of a cartel than if the market were perfectly
competitive wherein all prices would be the same. Indeed the lower prices
may well have been a response to meet the equally lower prices of rival
buyers. This is the classic ‘meeting competition’ defence in US antitrust. So
what could the sellers assert? Are they asserting that as a result of some price
conspiracy or agreement, the purchase price was fixed, reduced, maintained
or stabilised at artificial non-competitive levelsand that competition among
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the buyers, for example, is absent? 

Oligopsony

In this situation we have the essence of an ‘oligopsony problem’ in
competition law. The problem is unique to the structure of a market where
price has to be negotiated and where the (unobserved) bargaining mechanism
generates an equilibrium price from all buyers. And there might be other
examples of such a market structure where price or fee negotiation is the
raison d’etreof the market. If so, an oligopsony problem might exist. Even if
proof of a cartel existed, it would be a brave judge to rule that the competitive
level of price of a product should be £x rather than £y, where £y < £x. Seldom,
if ever, do competition agencies or Courts mandate price levels. Many years
ago, Glaxo was ordered by the UK’s Monopolies Commission to cut prices of
the drugs Valium and Librium. That price direction and others like it are
exceptions rather than the rule. But that price cut did not just simply translate
into a competitive market price for the drugs.

As with so many products, the real competitive price, the barometer of all
that is ‘good’ about competition, remains the Holy Grail of competition law.
This is a grey area where rent-seeking insights may prove useful. Would a
national competition agency maintain that as a direct consequence of an
alleged conspiracy or agreement, the sellers were paid too lowa price; if so,
how low?; that buyers paid morethan that would have paid in a competitive
market? And what of the impact on competition in the aggregate market for
all related products of any such price conspiracy? Is the impact on
competition likely to be negligible or not?  Under national competition laws,
price fixing is a per seviolation; and where it is a criminal offence, the proof
in a cartel case requires a higher proof of beyond a reasonable doubt. 

Industries change over time; arguably, transient monopolies evolve and
disappear. In many markets price bargaining is essential, if the produce is to
be available at all. In the latter case, the net legal point for the Court to
consider is whether a plan or strategy that constituted an alleged price fixing
agreement should be illegal per seor whether, given changing circumstances
or the innate characteristics of the industry, a rule of reason might apply. In
National Collegiate Athletic Association v Board of University of Oklahoma
468 US 85 (1984) the Court ruled that a rule of reason should apply if it
occurred in an industry in which horizontal restraints on competition are
essential, if the commodity is to be available at all. Under a rule of reason, in
an hypothetical case, the question to be decided by the Court would be
whether or not the price negotiations enhance or diminish competition and in
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the course of its deliberations, the Court may find it important to deal with
other related economic issues, notably the changing structure of the industry
or its innate characteristics, that is, the need to bargain and to negotiate on
prices. 

REAL COMPETITION

This raises the crucial issue of what is meant by real competition. This chapter
will proceed to supply an answer that will include the role of consumer
sovereignty in demanding better services (and willingness to pay the price),
the contribution by incumbent firms to innovation and thirdly, the regulation
of price, either by RPI-x factors or otherwise, expressly to weed out the
inefficient firms. There is a legal dimension, as the principles of economic
welfare are enshrined in national competition legislation. However, knowing
the law concerning a particular offensive business practice, such as price
fixing, is not the same as knowing the reach of the law. In Goldfarb v Virginia
State Bar421 US 733 (1975) the Court shed some light on how long the arm
of the Sherman Act is. The issue was whether the prohibition against price
fixing extends to fee schedules of “the learned professions”. In an unanimous
opinion, the Court held that learned professions are not excluded from the
Sherman Act’s prohibition against price fixing.

The Reach of the Law

There is much in the history of US antitrust that has informed EU competition
law. Historically, Justice Stone in United States v Trenton Potteries273 US
392 (1927), rejected the rule of reason when applied to price fixing partly
because he did not want the Court to get involved in a debate between rival
economic philosophies. In subsequent opinions, particularly US v Socony
Vacuum Oil 310 US 150 (1940), the respondents relied on previous decisions
of the Court as adequate defences. The Court opined that Appalachian Coals
‘’was not in point’’. This has helped to create the great dichotomy –
competition is ‘good’ and monopoly, cartels and price fixing are ‘bad’ - while
the competitive price remains an unknown. 

But price fixing is not always ‘bad’ or is it? Arguably it might be prompted
by business exigencies or by the circumstances of the industry.  Consider two
interesting examples. First of all, on legal fees and costs: in a recent February
2000 Irish Law Society Gazettean interesting quote appeared 

“A fee schedule promulgated by a bar association is nothing more than price fixing,
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which is illegal in inter-state commerce and is frowned upon generally in the business
world as an attempt to stifle competition. It has no higher standing in the practice of
law [p22-31].”

So what would happen if a new junior counsel at the Irish Bar or a solicitor in
a provincial town offered fees below an established scale? Who would
complain? Why would there be a complaint? In many respects, consumers,
businesses, farmers, lawyers all voluntarily participate in a market transaction
if they receive ‘gains from trade’, that is, only if the transaction yields positive
net benefits to them. If, however, the new solicitor or junior counsel was the
victim of anti-competitive practices by his or her peers arising from his or her
offer of lower fees, then there would be grounds for a case the enforcement of
competition law. 

During the 1960s in the UK, an interesting case was twice successfully
defended before the UK’s Restrictive Practices Court involving the Cement
Makers Federation, The interested reader is referred to the classic by Stevens
and Yamey (1965). They successfully convinced the court that their
agreement to fix prices ‘reduced risk and uncertainty in the industry and
therefore their members earned rates of return much below what would
normally be expected from a new and expanding industry’. Furthermore when
the UK’s Office of Fair Trading applied for a reconsideration of the case on
the grounds that circumstances had materially changed, the application was
rejected. However, the agreement was voluntarily abandoned in 1987,
periodic price competition ensued with the eventual emergence of the larger
firms that dominate the industry today. In retrospect, the industry may have
experienced a competitive cycle. A public choice perspective would accept
that if business is risky then we should accept the unpredictability of supply
and demand. Therefore in some markets there may be a market failure
problem that contributes to high transaction costs that can only be abated if
the parties agree on a price of fee schedule. A further argument could possibly
be made that an agreement is reasonably necessary to counteract the market
power of a dominant buyer or seller. Whatever the arguments, they can be
directly challenged, but they do have merit.

Prices & Real Competition

However, in any defence of a price fixing case the mere fact of adherence to
prices may not establish an agreement to adhere to them. Therefore it is rather
unlikely that courts would find that adherence alone could prove beyond all
reasonable doubt, an agreement to adhere to prices; there may be ‘an
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asymptotic sameness in prices’ (ASP) in the industry. An ASP standard is
asymptotically close to a bargained competitive price and therefore, it follows
that not all instances of parallel behaviour could give rise to the same strength
of inference that the parallelism results from anything other than the
independent commercial judgement of the firms.

Competition law and policy is about maximising the consumer welfare
triangles in the Figures of an earlier chapter. And that can only be achieved by
lower competitive prices at the retail level. And in so many competition
issues, the real price that competition promises continues to elude the
consumer across so many product and services market. The fact that a
bargaining mechanism exists at all in a market reflects the innate
characteristics of the business and the fact that it cannot easily be monitored
by others would make it difficult to detect instances of alleged price fixing. 

The computation of rent as a geometric measure requires information on
two prices, the real competitive price and the monopoly price. The latter
would generate the largest geometric measure on the presumption that the
monopoly price represents the greatest divergence in price from the real
competitive price. If we are to continue with the monopoly premise, then we
should refer to the long run prices and the long run costs. As illustrated in the
accompanying Figure 1, the LAC curve for our hypothetical monopolist is
negatively sloped but asymptotic to the level of long run competitive price.
This allows us to construct a geometric area, approximating to a measure of
monopoly profit.

Figure 9.1: ASP Standard
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The interpretation of Figure 1 is as follows: p = LMC is the long run real
competitive price, an ideal price that further represents cost efficiency. The
price level y represents the hypothetical monopoly price and point A is the
oligopoly/3-firm concentration co-ordinate (3,y), where the number of firms
is defined on the horizontal axis. Point B captures the paradoxical position on
predatory pricing, where a price at B could be deemed to be predatory or
below cost, yet asymptotic to the long run equilibrium competitive price.
However, point D represents a co-ordinate with the same level of price but a
different number of firms. Game theory research would suggest between 5 to
7 firms before the structure of the market facilitates oligopoly co-operation.
There remains point C, mid-point between B and D, competition friendly at
the level of firms, greater than 3 but less than 5 or 7 but not so friendly at the
level of monopoly price at y.

Our premise is that unequivocally point A represents a cartel-type situation
when assessed with respect to a number of firms criterion and price
divergence from the long run competitive price. Any defence of the point A
would have to engage debate on challenging the orthodoxy on the level of
price and any intimation on harm to competition drawn from the number of
firms. Point D is a close to a real outcome but is not sustainable unless the
participating firms’ cost structure is as efficient as that illustrated by the LAC
curve. At point C the configuration stability would depend on market
dynamics, in particular, entry conditions, average size of firm, technology and
innovation, the speed of product development and demand conditions. Finally
we would identify point B as the real competition point with the prices
swinging between a range AB and the number of firms converging to (3,y). 

The market evolves from an initial point C; with entry the market
progresses to D and through Schumpeter’s ‘creative destruction’ the market
evolves to point B and inevitably to point A.  If this is the case for a particular
market, observed at a point in time, then it behoves the competition agencies
to identify with that point in time in the market evolution, particularly when
evaluating an alleged cartel behaviour or co-ordination of prices. As
constructed, the move from point D to B could exhibit an asymptotic
sameness in price (ASP) and that ASP may come to best characterise any
observations on price movements. In other words, allegations of price fixing
or cartel pricing must be robust to an ASP standard in any assessment of
welfare loss by competition agencies. 

An Efficiency Defence

The geometric area under the LAC curve bounded from below by the
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perfectly competitive price, pc, in Figure 1, is composed of rectangles and
trapezoids. Each represent a rent proxy measure in a cycle of rent
redistributions between the competing firms. Indeed, there is a consumer loss
as measured by the geometric area at price y but the focus of attention must
be on the computation of the net consumer loss, and that can only be
accurately established by reference to the amount of rents that are
redistributed in the market cycle.

Figure 1 re-evaluates the geometric measures used by antitrust lawyers to
determine the monopoly costs or rents. The measure identified earlier in
Chapter 8 was a measure of rent-seeking and it is important to locate this
public choice concept in its rightful setting – in an evaluation of the social
costs of monopoly. And more useful as to how we measure market power
especially with respect to innovation and capital constraints on the supply
side. In addition, cross-border merger activity raises the issues of efficiency
and competitiveness. At one level the argument has been made that domestic
firms succeed if there is domestic competition, so inevitably the more
efficient firms will survive in the domestic market. 

Figure 9. 2: Effective Costs

However, for that firm to achieve economies of scale, growth by acquisition
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may be necessary, if the firm targets to produce more output at q2 at lower
than per unit average costs, c2 < c1, as illustrated in Figure 2. Any cross-
border efficiencies could be measured by [c3- c2]. International
competitiveness for EU was recognised in the 1992 White Paper on
Competitiveness and Employment, which envisioned a Europe with public
monopolies replaced by private monopolies. In other words, size will matter
and the gains from (geographic) size, measured in Figure 9.2 as [c3 – c2], will
have to be measured against the welfare harm due to national dominance. And
for competition lawyers increased concentration levels in the home markets
will be the unpalatable outcome of successful competition abroad. Therefore
we need good case law for competition policy and that could take years in
Europe. With the history of US antitrust, we could learn from the analyses
contained in many of the US cases. Economic ideas that were identified in the
‘sixties could be transplanted into European case analysis with a modern and
European twist. 

While legal systems differ, economic concepts can be transposed. From
learned writings and case law, a standard of antitrust could be established with
an international imprimatur; for example, standard of harm to competition,
where the latter could be measured not just in terms of a (p,q) pair but also in
terms of a standard of innovation-inducing. The focus in on the defendant
firm rather than on the market structure per se. Indeed a burden of proof
should be placed on the entrant or foreclosed firm. So the economic model
would argue that with price competition, the market exhibits increased
concentration and a new equilibrium.

In some cross-border markets, the equilibrium can only support one firm.
This is more common at the level of domestic market, where the equilibrium
outcome of one player creates, in effect, a monopoly player. Whereas at the
cross-border level, the equilibrium of one player competes with a second
cross-border player, maybe creating an inevitable mega-merger. As illustrated
op.cit, point A in Figure 1 represents a classic cartel with the higher price and
the few number of firms. At point B we have illustrated real price competition
which requires consideration on whether or not we prefer B because of lower
prices and despite the same level of firms as at A. The points C and D will not
be equilibrium points: they represent ‘free rider’ outcomes where at D more
entrant firms drives the price to real competition level and any entrant firm
offers product and services in the market. With Schumpeter’s destructive
competition, D collapses to B. The outcome C represents the firms who free
ride on any higher cartel price for as long as the price is sustainable. C incites
entry and a move to D.
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Competitive Harm & Welfare Analysis

The argument outlined would suggest that the presence of an incumbent in a
market should be considered in the context of competitive cycles in the
relevant product market. In other words, recognition must be given by
competition agencies of a transient monopoly position in a market – such a
position has arisen in those EU economies that secured a derogation in
telecommunications liberalisation, in attempting to accommodate the
adjustment process for the (domestic) public utility monopolies. With ease of
entry conditions and regulated entry, the net welfare gain accruing to society
is easier to identify, computed with respect to a long run competitive outcome. 

However, it is imperative to factor not only the opportunity cost of delayed
entry but also the cost of new entry as new entrants often fail to meet demand
deliverables and experience x-inefficiencies as they adapt their respective
supply chains for the production and distribution of their competitive product
and service. In other words, the product or service has to be priced
competitively, this is the essence of competition and the rationale for new
entry conditions. These costs collectively represent x-inefficiencies,
suggesting an absence of promised lower cost delivery of the product and
service or a generous recognition of entry adjustment cost. If a measure of x-
inefficiencies can be shown to be observationally equivalent to quasi-rents,
vide Chapter x, then they are measurable in a partial equilibrium model, the
bedrock of competition analysis. If the area representing a measure of x-
inefficiencies exceedsthe welfare gain triangle commonly used in antitrust
analysis, the entry of new firms may not be Pareto-improving. Therefore harm
to competition may not be minimised but harm to competitors, particularly the
original incumbent monopolist, may be positive.

The historical background of many incumbent firms, particularly the public
utilities such as telecoms, gas and electric, (and also national airlines, radio
and TV and transport) is that they co-exist with enabling legislation that
originally created a legal barrier to entry into the indigenous geographic
market. In the circumstances one could argue that the incumbent firm
emerged as a natural monopoly having secured an exclusive concessions from
the government by virtue of the legislation. However, when dealing with
public utilities, the concept of a natural ‘partial’ monopoly may be more
appropriate for competition purposes, particularly if the incumbent satisfies
all of the market demand for only some of its products, and, notwithstanding
the legislative concessions, if the incumbent operates in competitive
geographic markets elsewhere, (say) in Europe and/or the US.
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THE PUBLIC MONOPOLY REVISITED

In writing a chapter in a book on the economics of public choice, it may be
the antithesis of the philosophy of public choice, to consider a role for the
public monopoly. After all, the public monopoly is the quintessence of overt
and inefficient government intervention in the economy. Our approach here is
to revisit the domain of public monopoly and allow some consideration of the
fact that inefficient public monopolies should be characterised as ‘good’
companies with ‘bad’ capital structures. A fundamental difference between
(say) a public utility telecom before and after privatisation, is access to capital
markets. Often the incumbent management team remain in place, x-
inefficiencies remain and the promise of a better competitive service is not
honoured. Prices are often higher and seldom converge downwards to a lower
real competitive price.

Public Utilities & Sub-Additive Costs

In order to integrate this approach into a competition assessment exercise it
may be useful to defer rather briefly to the debate on contestable markets. The
contestability framework has concluded that sub-additive costs are the critical
concept for defining a natural monopoly. Sharkey (1982) has argued that if
sub-additive costs holds for every level of production [up to market demand]
then the firm is a natural monopoly. Sub-additive costs are a general term that
includes ideas of economies of scale and economies of joint production.
Although costs are sub-additive at a particular output level, that is, when there
is a single product, a firm’s cost function is strictly sub-additive if average
costs consistently fall as production increases, they may not be sub-additive
for other levels of production. A situation might arise where the incumbent
supplies two markets (or segments of a market) based on justifiable
discriminatory business practices. 

Examples include markets that exhibit different price elasticity of demand
or require a bigger product type to be produced for one market while a smaller
type, as measured by accredited industry standards, is produced for a second
market. So in the case of the (larger) type market, sub-additive costs at that
output level (local sub-additivity) may not be a sufficient condition for a
natural monopoly. If we apply Baumol’s original standard, for an indigenous
firm to be a natural monopoly, then its costs must be strictly and globally sub-
additive up to the market demand. This arises because costs are strictly and
globally sub-additive if sub-additivity holds for every level of production.
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Apart from this focus on costs and profitability, a robust competition
assessment should therefore factor in whether or not the incumbent operates
in a multi-product market. In the multi-product case, both economies of joint
production and economies of scale are necessary for costs to be sub-additive.
There are several varieties of economies of joint production and not all are
sufficient to create cost sub-additivity in a firm’s cost structure. Economies of
scope and economies of scale together are not sufficient. The economies of
scope can result from costs of inputs that, once procured to produce one of the
products, are also freely available to produce the other products.

Nonetheless, economies of scope can also result from a production input
having scale economies in the production of the product. For example, costs
per unit may decrease for (small) product types as more demand is added. If
industrial end-user demand increases and bigger commercial customers (for
each of different types of the product as measured by standards) are
considered to be separate markets, these decreasing unit costs result in
economies of joint production for the different types of product. From this,
one could conclude that the incumbents’ costs are sub-additive in this stylised
situation. 

Natural ‘Partial’ Monopoly

However, this may not arise in the case of a particular incumbent’s product. If
so, one could infer that the incumbent firm in question is not a natural
monopoly. Therefore the concept of a natural ‘partial’ monopoly may be more
appropriate if the incumbents’ costs are sub-additive. Rather than relying on
the cost structures that can be the subject of detailed scrutiny, emphasis on a
natural ‘partial’ monopoly allows us to focus on multilateral rivalry and entry.
Entry conditions play an important determining factor in the assessment of the
extent of competition in a market.

Therefore careful consideration has to be given to exploring whether or not
the incumbent firm has exhausted its potential scale economies in the relevant
market. If one is of the view that it has not exhausted its potential scale
economies then any attempt to constrain or cap its growth can only be
achieved with a loss in efficiency. In other words, if the potential acquisition
is enjoined by a national competition agency and the acquiring firm, for
example, is not successful in acquiring the target firm, either it builds a new
plant or expands existing capacity to meet demand or the target firms
continues to produce inefficiently. So the correct characterisation of the
relevant market for competition purposes, is a market that is subject to actual
and potential rivalry from diverse firms and from the threat of emerging
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(functionally interchangeable) products. 

Multilateral Rivalry

Multilateral rivalry (MLR) incorporates economies of joint production,
specifically economies of joint production from firms outside the (alleged)
monopoly’s markets. This raises the possibility of new global firms emerging
as potential rivals to the incumbent monopolist, if a new product were to
emerge as a substitute product for the monopoly’s product.  While it is not our
brief in this chapter to demonstrate that large companies (say) in an unrelated
product market X could produce the incumbents’ products in market Y, we
flag this interesting development. 

In other words, as companies become larger, more diversified and more
global in scope and reach, monopoly market structures in one global product
will affect the costs of production in other products that might precipitate joint
production economies in a multilateral market framework. This changes the
balance of the arguments away from a standard of harm to competitors to the
standard of harm to competition. The multilateral framework can be seen in
the public utility sector: for example, telcos and electricity  companies share
production economies and inputs or the involvement of two unrelated firms to
produce a given product in competition with the incumbent

The standard of harm to competition requires one to look more closely at
competition in the supply chain. If there are product technologies emerging as
alternatives to traditional methods of production, then it behoves national
competition agencies to consider the technical and engineering side of market
supply of a product in the relevant market. If the new products and
technologies are emerging because of industry demand for cost-effective
substitutes (under the most strict quality control and assurance standards) then
supply chain competition might have already begun and standards may begin
to change across different industries. 

Since supply chain competition raises the issue of profit margins and end-
user prices, the focus of any assessment should be on supply substitutability
at the point of manufacture (or the point of distribution) and secondly at the
point of sale to the end-user. The latter is analogous to the functional inter-
changeability test and the former is analogous to the SSNIP test. Real
competition promises a reduction in the end-user prices; supply chain
competition, however, squeezes profit margins initially and transfers more
consumer surplus to the end-user (that is, harm to competition is minimised)
in the form of lower prices or better service and quality. The efficient firms,
however, are those that are able to maintain profit margins at the lower cost-
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lower price configuration.

Capture & Procurement Barriers

In securing lower costs, new technologies have to be applied. However, the
use and application of the products from the emerging technologies may not
be as diverse as one would like either because the products have not been
widely accepted by governmental agencies or because a sufficient set of
standards have not been approved by government or administrative approval
agencies. There may be a procurement barrierin the sale of the alternative
products if accreditation has not been secured or the standards inherent in a
tendering process for centrally funded projects or licences lag behind
emerging new technologies in the industry elsewhere. 

Different schools of thought will evolve on the merits of the alternatives to
the traditional process in general but particularly in the application of product
types. Suffice to note that such debates do not dilute our arguments on the
availability of substitutes and on the presence of new technologies in a
relevant market. In assessing the scope of technical substitutes we are of the
view that there will always be an industry-wide demand for cost-efficient
alternative production processes to traditional processes. More importantly, if
the new technology is present in the market, it will facilitate de novoentry
from the manufacturers of other products thus creating a degree of
contestability from within the incumbent’s market.

Capacity Constraints

Competition from within (precipitated by a relaxation of existing legal
barriers to entry) the incumbent manufacturer’s market reinforces the degree
of contestability. In such a market, strategic investment will be required.  We
refer here to the models of strategic investment in R&D and advertising. For
example in a Schmalensee-type model an established firm will under-invest
in advertising if it chooses to deter entry. However, increased investment may
be a strategic handicap, because it may reduce the incentive to respond
aggressively to competitors. In such cases, incumbent firms may opt to retain
excess capacity in existing plants, under-invest in existing plants or acquire
rival competitors. In assessing the competition implications of an acquisition,
for example, the market shares are central to the assessment of market power.
In many markets, technology is continually being developed and adopted by
individual firms, albeit, the technology is being adopted by different firms at
different times. 
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Furthermore, the emerging technology may have been adopted in the US,
with a lagged period across the EU, where a critical mass of production
orders, for example, in the US has enabled competing manufacturers to
produce a substitute rival product. The diffusion of the emerging technology
may create new firms that singularly produce the substitute in competition
with the traditional manufacturers and the manufacturers that have adopted
the technology. 

This motivates an analysis that goes beyond the measurement of market
power and instead focuses on the persistence of market power in a market. We
would concur, however, that the emerging technologies do create an
opportunity for an incumbent to maintain their dominant position in a given
country or geographic region. No argument is furnished to suggest the
presence of managerial diseconomies, if a dominant incumbent, for example,
could not adopt the technology and produce the competing product as
efficiently as any potential rival in wider geographic market. Under
uncertainty in the adoption of new competing technologies the incumbent
dominant firms are more likely to alternate (with new rivals) rather than to
maintain or even increase their market dominance (strictly speaking we
should refer to an alleged or putative dominant position as measured by
market shares) in the evolution of a Schumpeter-type market cycle.

Supply Substitutability

Therefore the market shares as defined for any product market, but
particularly a product market in a cycle, should reflect on whether or not the
number of firms in the relevant market is exhaustive as there are potential
entrants both within the market and outside. This raises the possibility of
competition from within the market and potential competition from the threat
of external entry. And secondly, on whether or not the market shares should
be computed for the broader market including the product and its alternatives.
In particular, if it is well defined in the smaller type of product [or in the
product with greater elasticity] where the product and its alternatives are
interchangeable.

Supply substitutability in the market is best characterised as supply
responding to demand. In other words, in the category of larger sizes (of
product) and non-standard demands – particularly in energy supply, where
industrial supply differs from household supply - the supplier is more than
likely to produce or manufacture to order. In any tendering for (say) a capital
project or a new licence, different firms are likely to compete and the response
of any one firm, either an entrant or incumbent firm, would depend on the
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following constraints viz capacity at the plant, the opportunity cost of
switching production and the sunk costs of investment.

Capacity will depend on the efficiency of the production process and on
whether or not there are scale economies in production, the opportunity cost
of switching production will impact across all production decision from the
decision to switch from one product type to another and in decisions to switch
from smaller size to the larger size. A minimum efficient scale (MES) of plant
will be required in order to obtain economies of scale in the production of
pipes. If the MES plant is prohibitively expensive, entry may be delayed.
Therefore it is imperative to consider whether or not the market shares should
be computed for the broader market including the product and its alternatives.
Emphasis is placed on supply-chain competition, harm to competition
becomes the competition standard and a set of factors acting collectively with
pro-competition effects must be considered and they include (not
exhaustively) the following (i) favourable entry conditions and the relaxation
of legal barriers to entry, (ii) emerging competing technologies and products
and (iii) economies of scale and scope through increased consolidation.

THE CONTEST OF PRINCIPLES

There are two standards in competition and antitrust law viz the standard of
harm to competition and that of harm to competitors. An assessment of the
material facts of a competition case, for example, a merger, must identify a
strengthening of a dominant position in the relevant market in order to enjoin
the merger. In such an assessment there is a contest of principles: harm to
competition v harm to competitors.

Furthermore, there is also the possibility of a contest between the more
traditional microeconomic approach to firm behaviour, and the approach that
is prepared to embrace new developments in public choice, law and
economics and game theory. In this chapter, we argue that a product market is
deemed to be ‘workable’ in competition terms because of the presence of a set
of factors acting collectively with pro-competition effects. This is a different
orientation to the more traditional approach that relies on the perfect
competition-monopoly dichotomy. Historically, workable competition is a
precursor to the theory and arguments in the contestability literature. Above
all, it is imperative to demonstrate as a consequence of an endogenous shock
that it is unlikely that effective competition would be impeded.

The aim of liberalising the telecommunications sector is to offer telecom
users the best and most cost-efficient telecommunications services. Reaching
the targets means establishing a competitive environment, which at the same
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time prepares the sector for increased global competition. In order to reach
this target it is necessary to introduce competition principles, which may
safeguard against abuse of a dominant position and which may hinder anti-
competitive agreements. In a political sense, one has to ensure that the
transition from a state monopoly to a free and competitive market was
successful without discrediting a number of socially related factors. One of
the areas that will prove difficult [in relation to enforcing the application of
competition Acts] is concerned with agreements on interconnection in the
telecommunications sector. 

Arguably, if the national monopoly acting as an access provider were to
charge a rival more for access than it were to charge its own downstream
operating arm, the national monopoly would be discriminating against the
rival, as the national monopoly would be charging different prices for
equivalent transactions: by increasing rival costs, the actions of the national
monopoly would have the inevitable effect on rivals ability to compete with
national downstream operating arm of the service markets. As this
discrimination would restrict rivals ability to compete with the national
downstream operating arm, it would be abusive.

Schumpeter’s process

As alluded to earlier in the chapter there is an important macroeconomic issue
embedded within the European Commission’s reasoning, the relationship
between competition and competitiveness. It is a relationship that allows for
a new standard of ‘expendable’ competitors. For competition agencies, this
relationship arises in the context of public utility regulation. It can be argued
that an absence of effective competition imposes enormous costs on an
economy. But will the benefits of deregulation outweigh those costs? There is
a perceived wisdom amongst scholars on what constitutes domestic
competition and in particular the benefit accruing to an economy of achieving
domestic competition, a benefit as yet mysteriously wrapped up in the
swaddling clothes of the holy grail of ‘competitiveness gains’. 

Do the gains translate into lower consumer prices (maximising consumer
welfare), or into greater exports or into lower input prices during the
production cycle. How are the promised realgains of competition to be
distributed in the economy? Who actually benefits? These are important
issues for a competition agency to address in adjudicating on a case or
evaluating the ‘wrong’ of an offence. The perceived wisdom on realisation of
gains, however measured, would also support the demise of the monopoly
public utilities. But in theory, or if you will hypothetically, a price
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discriminating monopolist may be more welfare enhancing than perfectly
competitive firms. 

With more competition, the economy will inevitably witness a greater
incidence of rent-seeking games viz inefficient firms may opt to become
complainants, efficient firms acquire a dominance that they wish to protect, a
greater frequency of price games will emerge as potential offenders abandon
mergers in favour of price as a strategy to maintain and acquire greater market
shares. Such firm-specific activities and strategies will impose higher
opportunity costs viz the real resources of the economy as individual firms
adjust to the new competitive equilibria, arrived at competitively, but with
only a few dominant players remaining in the market. The search for
competition should focus on welfare enhancing strategies. Existing public
companies could be encouraged by governments to seek strategic alliances
and achieve cost competitiveness and realise efficiencies. Provided such
strategic alliances between a public utility and a private entrant do not prevent
new entrants penetrating the segments of the market and an efficient entry
criterion applies, competition benefits may ensue. 

‘Unobservability’ of Assumptions

Economics has been plagued not so much by the unobservability of the
processes from which its claims are derived - for example, competition,
optimisation and market equilibrium - but that observations indicated that the
processes were not there. Market concentration and the apparent ability of
large firms to set price seemed inconsistent with competition. Separation of
ownership from control raised doubts that firms were dedicated to profit
maximising in the first place. Friedman’s position on the irrelevance of the
realism of assumptions remains so strong that he accepted the legitimacy of
basing some predictions on the assumptions that an industry is competitive
while simultaneously making other predictions assuming that same industry
is monopolistic. 

Ironically a restatement of his position can be found in the preface of
virtually every basic introductory economics textbook. It has to be
remembered that if competition is but an assumption, whether markets are
competitive or not is outside the scope of economics.  Timothy Brennan,
Mark Blaug, for example, would argue that to say that the accuracy of an
assumption is unimportant is to exclude the content of assumptions from the
scope of the science.  Leaving most decisions to markets and the defining of
market ‘failures’ is warranted by the assumption that the motivations for
market activity is satisfying the needs and interests of market participants.
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Just as it is natural to infer good or ‘a right’ from the circumstances of
competition, so it is natural, by Friedman’s analysis, to infer ill or ‘a wrong’
from the circumstances under which market power can be exploited. There
may be reasons to doubt this inference in general and less sympathy to doubt
this inference in the case of public utilities. 

The public utility per semay not be automatically guilty of the activities
the divestiture or deregulation is intended to amend - the competition agency
would have to gain insight into the probability that any anticompetitive
practice would not recuror that the practice, if amended, would be good.
There are legitimate concerns on cost savings attainable through economies
of scope and price discrimination by the public utility and costs attributable to
other ‘imperfect competition’ parameters - such as conjectural variation
among the new entrant firms in the deregulated market playing strategic
games - and impact on end-user prices.

The Schumpeterian competitive process

This perspective biased as it is towards a more realistic public choice view of
the competition outcomes, endorses the Schumpeterian competitive process,
whereby competition and progress occur together but in a series of temporary
monopolies whether private or public. The outcome of the Schumpeterian
process parallels the outcome of a competitive process, embedded in more
traditional papers, which applies market standards policed by competition
agencies. 

The standard of ‘social element to serve’ should be suspended from the
vector of activities in a public monopoly and instead the usual commercial
goals of producing its services efficiently and selling them at prices that match
cost and demand conditions should be imposed. For effective antitrust
purposes, the social and commercial activities of public monopolies need to
be disentangled. National competition authorities will have to contend with
the (private) monopolies or oligopolies which will inevitably emerge in their
respective economies as the EU searches for international competitiveness
and reconcile the dismantling of public utilities as the ‘expendable
competitors’ by virtue of legislation rather than by any competitive process
(and in ignorance of the type of competitive structure emerging ex-post).

In many respects Schumpeter’s competitive process has already been put in
train (particularly in the public utilities, telecoms, water, gas, electricity,
pharmaceuticals, professional services, breweries, spirits) whereby
competition and progress occur together but in a series of temporary
monopolies or oligopolies. At each time period each market may be
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dominated by one firm whether it be a (commercialised) public monopoly or
a private monopoly or duopoly which raises prices and earns monopoly
profits and an entrant. These profits attract other would-be entrant firms, one
of which (soon) innovates a superior product and displaces the first dominant
firm. The new dominant firm then has its chance to set monopoly prices,
causing the usual distortions and monopoly burdens. However it is also
pushed aside by the new entrant. This cycle of ‘creative destruction’ continues
whereby innovation creates dominance which gains monopoly profits which
stimulates new innovation and new dominance.

Market Power & Market Share

The underpinning of the theoretical argument contained here, stems from a
debate in the 1950s between Adelman and Bain where Adelman had argued
that size per sewas entirely irrelevant to market power. Bain disagreed,
introduced the height of entry barriers argument, for example, a capital barrier
can be caused by sheer size if a new entrant must assemble large scale
financing. Rather than rehearse the arguments against what is popularly
referred to as the incumbent-entrant model, the position adopted here is
simply that a big firm gains some market power from its size per sebut the
effect of size may be small, especially if entry barriers are only a minor
element of structure. 

A counterfactual argument was put forward by the 1997 draft European
Commission’s Green Paper on Vertical Restraintsin chapter II para 8

vertical restraints can also hinder the process. It must be stressed that such a negative
outcome is likely only when market power is high and there are barriers to entry - in
competitivemarkets vertical restraints are unlikely to hinder integration [our italics].

But what constitutes a competitive market when one deviates from the
traditional perfect competition is very unclear. As noted earlier co-operation
and competition are not necessarily antithetical. There are other equally
important elements of structure, vide Chapter x on legal barriers to entry,
more relevant in the 1990s and one in particular is the prevalence of X-
inefficiencies. These arise for a number of reasons, but one in particular is
organisational X-inefficiencies because size has made it more difficult for
modern firms to avoid internal cost inefficiencies.

Menu of Prices
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In many instances, profits are non-positive as the producer surplus is captured
by rent-seekers who are the real beneficiaries of competition policy. Any
mischief caused by a ‘black letter’ law interpretation of the competition
legislation, for example, could easily stem from the difficulty of diagnosing
true price discrimination when there are different customer types and the costs
of serving them are different. In such circumstances equal treatment
necessarily implies discrimination while unequal treatment need not. A
restrictive approach on the firm-specific menu of prices will disallow many
legitimate business arrangements.

Ambiguity and redundancy in the competition legislation itself must be
avoided together with unenlightened enforcement that could produce perverse
results, attacking legitimate distribution practices and encouraging
anticompetitive behaviour. It is imperative that competition agencies avoid
over-protecting competitors by attacking vigorous price competition when
such competition involves sporadic unsystematic price discrimination where
price structure is disorderly and there is no well recognised market price. It is
doubtful that such condemnation could occur had the case been appropriately
brought as a predation case with expendable competitors.

Take the example addressed by Waterson: suppose that there are two
groups of petrol stations, those which offer petrol alone have relatively high
cross-price elasticities of demand between them than those which have
additional facilities (carwash, convenience store). In the former, price and
profits are more likely to be affected by a price war. Thus it is in the former
that the manufacturer has the greater strategicmove for vertical separation,
possibly setting wholesale prices and charging franchise fees inter alia.

CONCLUDING COMMENTS

Competition agencies therefore should ensure that enforcement policy does
not in general victimise small firms both in terms of the number of cases
brought and in the treatment accorded small v large firms once cases are
brought. The case selection method relying largely on public complaints is
more likely to come from small firms against other small firms. Vertical
relations should be analysed in a broad context with attention paid to
underlying motivation for rather than the forms of a particular practice.
Vertical integration, exclusive dealing and product differentiation are
frequently efficient. In the context of this chapter, efficient is defined with
respect to allocative efficiency, as measured by surplus and rent dissipation.
The effect of legislation is to induce these practices in market settings were
they may not have occurred. On price discrimination an alternative is to place
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the burden of proof on plaintiffs to demonstrate that differential treatment is
not cost-justified.

Generally with large incumbent firms, competition agencies are concerned
whether the firms had violated the legislation [the liability case] and not what
to do with the firms if it had [the relief case] - in the Irish case, for example,
this is the prerogative of the Courts. The integrated structure of the larger
firms, particularly the public utilities in a contestable market, had brought
some benefits in service quality, innovation and productivity. The competition
agencies should be obliged to introduce detailed econometric studies
comparing the costs of eliminating economies of scope (with the incumbent
in situ) to the benefits of eliminating the incentive to cross-subsidise and price
discriminate (the ex-post outcome, however monitored), taking other
regulatory options into account.

Why? Because it is also important to address the welfare consequences of
monopolies and examine the classical paradox that a dominant monopolist
engaging in price discrimination is more welfare enhancing than a fleet of
(infra-marginal) perfectly competitive firms unable to reach their MES levels
of production. A long run equilibrium in the market is only sustainable when
the inefficient firms are ‘gobbled up’ by the few remaining efficiently large
firms and again we reiterate that some competitors are expendable through the
market forces of competition.

The introduction of a Competitive Impact Statementfrom the plaintiff-
entrant into any competition agency review of the event should be mandatory.
The burden of proof should be placed on the plaintiff-entrant to quantify the
costs of non-entry. If workable competition is the norm in certain product
markets there may be no need for competition agency intervention.
Competition occurs in many markets despite the existence of a competition
agency. However, we would concur with Comanor (1990) that if monopolistic
elements are more frequent in some economies than others, then competition
(and trade) policy actions should differ among countries. And for the many
small open economies in Europe and elsewhere a judicious balance has to be
found between allowing natural monopolies like the public utilities to seek
alliances in order to gain economies of scale and enhance efficiency, while
remaining in a dominant position in the domestic market. 

The irony is that while it is precisely the exit of small domestic businesses
that leads to a ‘dry rot’ of national oligopolies (thus to the impaired
international competitiveness) the growth of small domestic businesses
continues, notwithstanding the presence of monopolies. From the perspective
of European competition law, it is not the dominant position per se that draws
the wrath of competition agencies, rather it is the alleged abuse of that
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dominant position. A public choice perspective, however, would add the
requirement that plaintiff-entrants should provide an assessment of the impact
on the market of an absence of competition coupled with a plan of the roll-out
of the benefits likely to arise with competition or with entry. The entrant has
contracted to deliver the benefits of real competition to society, and therefore
society needs to know the ‘good’ from competition, not as a relative construct
vis-a-vis the ‘bad’ of a monopoly, but as an absolute deliverable bunch of
economic characteristics, lower competitive prices, better improved services
and an innovative market environment.
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